Article

The white-painters of Cabbagetown: Neighborhood policing and sex worker resistance in Toronto, 1986–1987

Sexualities 2022, Vol. 25(7) 867–891 © The Author(s) 2021

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/13634607211028500 journals.sagepub.com/home/sex



Emma McKenna

University of Ottawa, Canada University of Alberta, Canada

Abstract

Toronto in the 1980s was embroiled in intense debates about the place of sex work in society. The passing of new legislation in 1985 criminalizing communication for the purposes of prostitution led to increased police harassment of outdoor sex workers. Within a gentrifying urban neighborhood, homeowners created a neighborhood organization, the South of Carlton Association, with the express purpose of collaborating with Metro Police and City Council to remove sex workers from the downtown stroll. In turn, sex worker activists in the Canadian Organization for the Rights of Prostitutes practiced a range of strategies to challenge this oppression—including archiving their resistance.

Keywords

Sex work, archives, policing, neighborhood organizations, gentrification

Introduction

For a while, we put together an organization of non-sex-workers who supported sex workers, because the other big story in the media, in those days, too, was that sex workers were taking

Corresponding author:

Emma McKenna, Department of Criminology, University of Ottawa Faculty of Social Sciences, 75 Laurier Avenue East, Ottawa, ON KIN 6N5, Canada. Email: emmajmckenna@gmail.com over the street. So we had home-owners in Parkdale and Cabbagetown who were ready to go out and publicly say "Yes, I'm a home-owner and I have no issue with prostitutes on my street" to just take a little bit of the wind out of the sails of the Residents Associations who were against us. And they would use anything they could against us (Scott, 2018: 9).

In the 1980s, Canada's largest metropolis was the site of intensive debates over the regulation of sex work and sex workers. Within Toronto's rapidly gentrifying core, the politics of gender, race, class, sexuality, and citizenship were meted out on neighborhood corners, in media publications, and in courtrooms. As sex worker and activist Valerie Scott explains above, the foundation of CORPL, the Citizens Organization to Remove Prostitution-Related Laws, was a sex worker-led strategy to assert, *vis a vis* socially well-positioned supporters, sex workers' rights to space, place, "dignity, integrity and autonomy" (CORP, n.d.). The formation of CORPL emerged out of activism between sex workers and a small group of allies within a broader movement of sex worker resistance against oppressive anti-prostitution stigma, ideology, and laws in Canada (Cockerline, 1987a).

Sexuality studies inquiry in Canada lays bare the mechanisms through which the state asserts its governance over sexuality (Kinsman and Gentille, 2010). Using sexual inquiry to move between feminist cultural studies, queer theory, and feminist, urban, and labor history, this article joins recent scholarship on sex work to interrogate the ways in which the state, the police, and the public regulate sex work (Brents et al., 2009; Bruckert and Parent, 2018; Hill, 2017; Sullivan, 2010, Ross, 2010). In Canada and beyond, the sex worker rights movement has developed alongside other twentieth-century struggles for civil, women's, anti-colonial, disability, queer, trans, and gay and lesbian rights (Gall, 2006; Kempadoo and Doezma, 1998). From leading the Stonewall Inn riot in 1969 New York (Chateauvert, 2013), to a 1975 labor strike in Paris (Aroney, 2020), to church occupations in London in 1980 (James, 2012) and Vancouver in 1984 (Van Loon, 1984), and even to two international Whores' Conferences in Amsterdam and Brussels (Mac and Smith, 2018: 8), global histories of sex worker activism continue to be examined (Lebovitch and Ferris, 2019). As I will explore through a case study of Toronto's Cabbagetown neighborhood between 1986 and 1987, sex workers have been marginalized within Canadian society through concerted efforts of criminalization and social exclusion. In the following, I establish that the carceral, political, and socio-economic marginalization of sex workers is not simply a consequence of state policy and policing, but rather is achieved through the active participation—and, in this case, the zealous leadership—of privileged citizen-subjects.

Like sexuality, the relegation of sex work to the social margins is a legal, material, and discursive process (Bill C-36, 2014; Butler, 1990; Khan, 2020). Gayle Rubin's foundational work in sexuality studies is instructive here, in particular her model of a "sex hierarchy" to illustrate how sexual behaviors are designated as "good, natural, and normal" versus "bad, abnormal, or unnatural" (Rubin, 2012: 45). In her schema of a "charmed circle" and its "outer limits," sex work is relegated to the outskirts of legibility through transgressing of the boundaries of the domestic, defying procreative injunctions, and making explicit the commercial value of sexual services. Rubin's assessment binds sex workers with other sexual minorities in a move that later lesbian and gay claims

to "sexual citizenship" have been weary of engendering (Bell and Binnie, 2002: 444). An anti-racist queer approach to sexual citizenship, on the other hand, works toward "rethinking democratic citizenship...by imagining bodies, selves, and intimacies that are formed and organized in a non-normalizing social order" (Seidman, 2001: 327). Queerness is invariably bound to sex work, and queer theory and scholarship is therefore accountable to sex workers.

As queer historian Tom Hooper has argued, "the connections between the policing of queers and sex workers" have an intertwined history in Canada (Hooper, 2019: 269). Recent research into mid-twentieth-century criminal law reform on sexuality has honed in on the effects of the Criminal Law Amendment Act of 1969 (Criminal Law Amendment Act, 1968-1969; Sethna and Dummitt, 2020: 5). Known as the Omnibus Bill, the Act legislated a range of sexual and moral issues, in particular liberalizing laws concerning birth control, abortion, and homosexuality (3). These legislative changes were preceded by Prime Minister Pierre Elliot's Trudeau infamous claim in 1967 that "[t]here's no place for the state in the bedrooms of the nation," boasting of a sexual tolerance in ideology that was not demonstrated in actual practice (CBC Archives, 1967; Kinsman, 2020). While homosexuality itself was not illegal prior to the Omnibus Bill, sodomy, buggery, and gross indecency were; the Omnibus Bill removed only sodomy from the Criminal Code, leaving intact the latter as criminal acts (Sethna and Dummitt, 2020: 12–14). Furthermore, the 1969 amendments maintained bawdy-house laws, which were regularly enforced against gays and sex workers alike (Khan, 2020: 291). Thus, the state maintained an active interest in the corporeal politics of its citizens, in particular in criminalizing nonnormative and non-procreative sexual acts, including sex work (Hooper, 2020: 106, 113–114). These changes emboldened new conversations about what forms of public sexuality were to be tolerated, in effect strengthening the divide between normative and non-normative sexual expressions in the public sphere.

The place of sex work in Canadian society was one such conversation that galvanized the nation in the decades that followed, invoking serious attention to sex work in jurisprudence, the feminist movement, and in urban neighborhoods transforming through gentrification. As I demonstrate in this article, an expansion of the Criminal Code through Bill C-49 in 1985 increased the criminalization, surveillance, and harassment of sex workers. These regulatory effects continue to be a source of policy debate between criminal law reformers, researchers, and activists (Ferris, 2015; Kempadoo and McFayden, 2017; Van Der Meulen et al., 2013), and anti-prostitution feminists (Bourgeois, 2018; Farley, 2003; Lakeman et al., 2004). For instance, in 2007, Terri-Jean Bedford, Amy Lebovitch, and Valerie Scott, all of whom were or had been sex workers at some time, initiated a challenge to the Criminal Code on the basis that it infringed on their fundamental Charter rights, freedoms, and protections (Van Der Meulen and Durisin, 2018: 37). In 2013, the Supreme Court of Canada (Canada (Attorney General) v. Bedford, 2013) affirmed this challenge, asserting that the laws increased harms against sex workers and striking them down (Belak, 2020: 52-53). Despite these perceived strides toward decriminalization, the 2014 roll out of Bill C-36, the Protection of Communities and *Exploited Persons Act (PCEPA)*, intensified the legal framework within which sex work occurs, including criminalizing the purchasing of sexual services (Durisin et al., 2020: 4).

Sex worker activists and policy researchers continue to urge decriminalization, including demanding an overdue Parliamentary review of Bill C-36 (Butterfly, 2018; Canadian Alliance for Sex Work Law Reform, 2017). Unlike the limited forms of sexual liberation gained by mainstream lesbian and gay, and feminist movements, sex workers continue to be criminalized and stigmatized (Khan, 2020: 284). In a contemporary moment rife with questioning the limits of the law in administering justice, coupled with popular debate about the role of policing in society, this history affirms the place of sex workers as leaders in the ongoing struggle for sexual minority rights.

Sex work archives, allies, and ambivalences

This article emerges out of my research on the second-wave feminist movement in Canada, where I have examined the intersections between feminism, violence against women, and a bourgeoning sex worker rights movement (McKenna, forthcoming). As a feminist historian I acknowledge the incompleteness of archival returns, while I also recognize my desire to contribute to a generative account of this time period (Cameron, 2018; Eichorn, 2013; Hemmings, 2011; Hesford, 2013). The primary archive for this article consists of research conducted at the Canadian Women's Movement Archive (CWMA) in Ottawa, Canada, and is supplemented by digital feminist, gay and lesbian, and mainstream media archives.

The women's liberation movement in Canada produced a wealth of periodicals, newsletters, and pamphlets between the late 1970s and early 1990s (Godard, 2002; Jordan, 2010). Feminist media production reflects the range of conversations occurring locally, provincially, and nationally, as feminists sought to engage one another, society, and the state in reformist and transformative political maneuvers. Across Canada, particularly in urban centers like Toronto, sexuality, sexual and domestic violence, pornography, and to a lesser extent prostitution, emerged as significant issues of feminist thought, organizing, and publishing in the late 1970s (Clark and Lewis, 1982; Goodhand, 2017; Guberman and Wolfe, 1985; Janovicek, 2007; Lakeman, 2019; Valverde, 2018). Rebecca Sullivan describes the ensuing decade of feminist history as characterized by unveiling "the sexist values inherent in much pornography, including the stigmatization of homosexuality and the glamorization of sexual violence against women," sedimenting into a very public and state-sanctioned "debate between those who defined themselves as anti-pornography and those who defined themselves as anti-censorship" (Sullivan, 2014: 5; see also, Burstyn, 1985; Cole, 1993, 1995; Valverde, 1985). By the time the Progressive Conservatives introduced Bill C-54 in 1987—an anti-pornography bill prohibiting any sexual materials that could be deemed "dehumanizing and degrading" to womenfeminists had become less polarized on the pornography issue, with many-including Victoria's Women Against Pornography-retreating from the pornography issue altogether (Blackstone, 1986: 25; Lacombe, 1994: 117-136).

The gay media was also preoccupied with the knotty relationship between sexuality, violence, pornography, and state censorship, again with less attention paid to prostitution. Gay and lesbian liberationist concerns around sexuality did not primarily stem from a sense of gender inequality and sexual exploitation, but rather from challenging systemic, cultural, and violent forms of homophobia (Pyryeskina, 2018; Rayside, 1988; Smith,

1998, 2014). Like feminists, gay and lesbian liberationists were also swayed by the pursuit of citizenship rights as protection from discrimination and violence (Hooper, 2014; Nash, 2006; Rayside, 1988; Smith, 1998). In Toronto, the 1978 raids of both *The Body Politic* and the Barracks Bathhouse revealed targeted efforts by police to persecute and control gay men (Brock, 2009: 41; Nash, 2006: 10). The formation of the Right to Privacy Committee (RTPC) that same year to combat police harassment of gay men proved instrumental in the years to come, as the 1981 sweep of four gay male bathhouses (known as "Operation Soap") was a turning point in gay and lesbian community building in Toronto (Hooper, 2014; Nash, 2006). Broadening their agenda from sexual rights in private to sexuality as a human right, the RTPC joined The Coalition for Gay Rights in Ontario (CGRO) in lobbying for the inclusion of sexual orientation in the Ontario Human Rights Code, which successfully passed in 1987 (Rayside, 1988: 113). However, the increasing state censorship of gay and lesbian materials revealed a limit on the human rights framework when the Canadian Criminal Code maintained homophobic standards of "obscenity" (Cossman, 2014; Lacombe, 1994; Cossman et al., 1997).

Reflecting on these overlapping histories, lesbian activist Chris Bearchell saw the pornography debate as driving a "wedge" between gay and women's liberation movements, in particular in Toronto (Smith, 2014: 260). For instance, while some gay liberationists were fighting for human rights protections based on sexual orientation, Susan G. Cole—lesbian feminist and founding member of Toronto's Women Against Violence Against Women (WAVAW)-sought inclusion of pornography in the Ontario Human Rights Code as a kind of "sex discrimination against women" (Rodgerson and Waldorf, 1985). The human rights of sex workers, however, were not at the forefront of either liberation movement. As Ross and Sullivan reflect, the alliance of feminists with sex workers' was delimited by an "ambivalence toward, if not outright opposition to, the exchange of sexual services for money as they strove to sort out a range of moral, economic, and legal positions and practices" (2012: 605). Indeed, gay liberationists were similarly ambivalent in their willingness to ally with sex workers. For instance, the Barracks Raid in 1978 led to multiple charges of prostitution laid against customers of the bathhouse, and to charges against the club owners for keeping a bawdy-house (Nash, 2014: 83). Again in 1978, Toronto police invaded Toronto's Truxx bar, wielding machine guns and arresting 135 men, the majority of them charged with frequenting a common bawdy-house (The Body Politic, 1978). Yet, in recalibrating from these raids and the trauma of Operation Soap, the RPC recommended the removal of bawdy-house laws as a way to prevent men from being charged as found-ins (Hooper, 2014: 55). Despite the bawdy-house laws being used to criminalize both gay men and sex workers, the bath house raids did not result in gay activists fighting for the removal of bawdy-house laws in general; in failing to do so, a crucial opportunity to deepen alliances with sex workers was lost (Khan, 2020: 304). Rather, as this article demonstrates, sex workers—despite participating in both gay and lesbian and women's liberation—forged their own way forward with little orchestrated support from other sexual minorities.

Despite these tensions around sex work within the period of Canadian feminist history when the CWMA was formed, the CWMA houses archival documents from at least eight sex worker organizations active between 1977 and 1993, in addition to hundreds of

feminist publications that query prostitution and pornography alongside feminist concerns over law, sexuality, and violence. This article draws in particular from archival documents from the CWMA Collection's file on the Canadian Organization for the Rights of Prostitutes (CORP). This file has yet to be digitized, and at present contains 40 items, dating from 1984 to 1988, ranging from parliamentary briefs, a constitution, organizational pamphlets, safe sex educational materials, and media clippings. While the CWMA's holdings of the CORP's archive should not be taken for granted, given this ambivalent history between sex workers and feminists, its existence nonetheless represents the possibility for renewed attention, methodologies, and alliances (Dever, 2017).

It is in this political context of the 1980s that Toronto's CORP was on the frontlines of sex workers' political engagement, founded in 1983 by sex workers and activists Peggie Lee, Danny Cockerline, Gwendolyn, Feather, and Chris Bearchell, and later joined by Valerie Scott and Rvan Hotchkiss in 1986 (Sorfleet, 1997). Organized by white, workingclass activists of diverse sexualities and gender identities, CORP sought to address the criminalization of both indoor and outdoor sex workers in Toronto under criminal code provisions against communicating for prostitution or keeping a bawdy-house (Bearchell, 1996). Until disbanding in 1992 and later morphing into Sex Professionals of Canada (SPOC), CORP's priorities focused on advocating for the decriminalization of prostitution, community building, and later, education on AIDS/HIV. For instance, between 1990 and 1991, CORP produced a newsletter, Stiletto, with at least four issues that documented sex workers' politics, art, writing, and activism (Stiletto, 1990). A spin off of CORP. Cockerline also spearheaded the Safe Sex CORPS in 1986—which became the Prostitutes Safe Sex Project, and now Maggie's (Maggie's, 2019; Sorfleet, 1997). The Prostitutes Safe Sex Project was at the forefront of developing safe sex strategies later taken up by public health agencies, and distributed pamphlets, posters, and buttons on sex workers as "safe sex pros" (Cockerline and Redwood, 1987). Representatives of CORP worked hard to de-link HIV/AIDS with prostitution in the media and in the public, writing op-eds, letters, and articles. Adding new urgency to CORP's activism was the passing of Bill C-49 in December of 1985, An Act to amend the Criminal Code, which introduced communicating for the purposes of prostitution as a new criminal offense and drastically increased policing, criminalization, and violence against sex workers. From 1986 on, Scott, Cockerline, Bearchell, Hotchkiss, and Gwendolyn were at the helm of CORP's efforts for decriminalization, engaging in a range of activist tactics for sex workers' rights. One such strategy was the archiving of documents tracing the group's activities, ensuring its place in a dynamic history of sex worker organizing in Canada (BEAVER Papers (n.d.); Kinesis, 1977).¹

It is through CORP's archive that I encountered evidence of an anti-sex worker neighborhood organization, the South of Carlton Association, active in Toronto between 1986 and 1987. Poised in diametrical opposition to the civil rights-based organizing of CORP, these "white-painters" of Cabbagetown asserted bourgeois rights to property and citizenship (Brecht, 1987).² The South of Carlton Association (SCA) engaged what Greer and Orleans (1962) describe as a "parapolitical" agenda to meet their goals. The SCA relied on institutional processes of civic management that systematically disenfranchised poor and/or racialized and/or trans people, queers, women, and sex workers. To expel sex

workers from the neighborhood, SCA members drew on their relative class, race, and sexual privilege to assert themselves as "exalted subjects" deserving of citizenship and property rights (Thobani, 2007). Mary Louise McAllister observes this of urban Canada between the 1960s and 1980s:

It was becoming clear that citizens expected to be able to participate politically beyond the ballot box when decisions directly affected their interests. The notion of community or neighbourhood associations was popular with certain groups. Established in a number of places throughout Canada, these associations had little, if any, formal political authority. While these organizations were sometimes given official status, they lacked financial resources, voting powers, and information about internal decision making processes, and they did not fit well within the decision making hierarchy of local governments. They did not have much more direct political influence as part of the institutional structures (McAllister, 2004: 34).

McAllister's comments are helpful to situate neighborhood associations within a broader urban context where local actors attempted to chart the course of the resolution of local issues. However, as evidenced by the SCA, "a basic assumption upon which these organizations are built, and on which they claim the right to make demands, is that they better *represent* their own neighborhoods than anyone else" (Regab et al., 1981: 63, emphasis in original). In gentrifying Cabbagetown, wealthy homeowners forcibly established their rights to space and place against sex workers. As this article will demonstrate, the SCA exerted *significant* political influence on Toronto's infrastructure, leaving an indelible mark on the media, the police, and the criminal court. As a conservative, normative, and hegemonic citizen body, the SCA initiated a calculated assault on Toronto sex workers' rights.

Criminalization: A brief history of the legal context of sex work in Canada

To comprehend the scope of the debate over sex work in Canada, and in particular in Toronto, between 1986 and 1987, it is useful to briefly unpack the country's legislative history of prostitution. While the act of selling sex has never been illegal in Canada, the framework of regulating sex work continues to be one of criminalization, which makes illegal most of the acts associated with selling sex. The 1970s saw significant efforts to limit the civil rights of sexual and gender minorities (Ross, 1995; Sethna and Hewitt, 2018). For almost a century prior to 1972, prostitution had been criminalized through the Vagrancy Laws of the Canadian Criminal Code, Section 164.1, which disproportionately targeted women unable to provide "a good account" of their activities (Jeffrey, 2004: 85). The ideals of the 1960 Bill of Rights led to the 1972 dismantling of the Vagrancy Laws, when prostitution became prohibited under a new provision targeting public solicitation.

In order to clarify what counted as public solicitation for prostitution, on February 7, 1978, the Supreme Court unanimously ruled to amend the Criminal Code to criminalize solicitation if it could be found to be "pressing and persistent" (Brock, 2009: 45). The "Hutt decision"—referring to Deborah Hutt, the sex worker who brought the case forward for clarification of the legislation—brought the topic of street prostitution into public

discourse (Hutt (1978) Van Der Meulen and Durisin, 2018: 31). As Valerie Scott reflects, the Hutt decision "effectively gutted the Soliciting law," as sex workers were not prone to harassing potential clients (Scott, 2018: 8). In order to avoid bawdy-house convictions for working from home and because "legally speaking the street was safer," Scott and many other sex workers shifted from indoor to outdoor work instead. A more visible sex industry across Canada, combined with more difficulty for police in laying soliciting charges, amplified pressure by and within municipalities to find new measures to control sex work.

While the federal government restricts municipalities from enacting criminal laws, cities nonetheless have demonstrated broad powers to curtail the sex industry through zoning bylaws and business licensing (Van Der Meulen and Durisin, 2018: 38). For instance, in Vancouver, policing sex workers increased following the 1975 removal of all business licenses from bars admitting sex workers (Rudland, 1984). As Becki L. Ross's research has revealed, by "1979, after decades of soliciting clients indoors [...] a heterogeneous, racially diverse community of sex workers—some of whom were queer themselves—was forcibly pushed by the police department's Vice Squad onto the streets of Vancouver's West End" (2010: 199). This concerted attack on sex workers was part of a nation-wide crackdown in the mid-1970s on places where sex work took place, including parks, strolls, hotels, massage parlors, and escort services (Brock, 2009: 4).

In Toronto, the 1977 murder of 12-year old Emanuel Jacques adjacent to a Yonge Street massage parlor led to a media frenzy about the inherent danger of both prostitutes and homosexuals, and their connection to one another (Brock, 2009: 37). Meanwhile, the press routinely dismissed the widespread phenomena of sexual and gender-based violence that feminists were theorizing. While the gay and feminist media reported on the subsequent attacks on *The Body Politic* and bath houses, the policing and raids of approximately 40 massage parlors led to their complete closure by the end of 1978 (Ibid., 38). Without places to work indoors, and without a broader community of allied support to draw on, many massage parlor workers were left to fend for themselves and form their own strategies of resistance. For many workers, this meant a shift to street-based prostitution, moving east of Yonge Street to Cabbagetown, a residential area with a long-standing stroll (Ibid., 61). This move increased indoor sex workers' visibility and vulnerability to criminalization, while at the same time enabled their protection through an already established community of outdoor workers.

Cities have shaped prostitution policy through leveraging claims to public space and public safety, in particular through the use of bylaws (Van Der Meulen and Durisin, 2018: 38). One such example is Calgary, Alberta's 1982 attempt to further criminalize sex work through a bylaw to classify prostitution as a "public nuisance" forbidden on the streets (Sayers, 2018: 58). The Supreme Court of Canada declared Calgary's injunction against street-based prostitution unconstitutional, defining it as an encroachment of municipal powers on federal jurisdiction (59). Yet in Vancouver, a similar injunction was already underway by 1983, largely at the behest of a neighborhood organization—Concerned Citizens of the West End—that had plenty of sympathizers on City Council (Ross and Sullivan, 2012: 608–609). Vancouver gained the support of the Attorney General of British Columbia and issued an injunction against sex workers from their homes into

a deserted industrial area (Hamilton, 2014: 30). Similarly, in Halifax in 1984, the tourism officials and concerned tenants in the waterfront area lobbied for a municipal injunction, leading to a provincial decision to publicly name 47 local women as suspected prostitutes (Brock, 2009: 56–57).

Toronto Metro Police and City Council also sought to expand their powers to limit street prostitution, rejecting the suggestion of CORP's co-founder Peggie Miller to consider licensing prostitutes (The Globe and Mail, 1983; York, 1983). Emphasizing his opposition to a licensing scheme, Toronto Mayor Arthur Eggleton set up a pan-Toronto Council committee to hear concerns from sex workers on perpetrator and police violence (Baker, 1983). Yet as multiple Committee members anticipated, Toronto Council overwhelmingly supported introducing bylaws to increase the power of the police in laying criminal charges against soliciting (Morgan, 1983).³ It is precisely these relationships between civic representatives, law enforcement, and propertied citizens that has not only sustained, but also legitimized, the criminalization of sex work in Canada.

As the question of sex work entered the public sphere in these unprecedented ways, the Federal Justice Minister responded to municipal and provincial pressure by instating the Fraser Committee on Pornography and Prostitution in 1983 (Minister of Supply and Services, 1985). From late 1983 to early 1985, the Fraser Committee visited 22 Canadian cities and heard from hundreds of organizations. Despite this range of organizations, sex workers' perspectives were underrepresented in the hearings (Van Der Meulen et al., 2013: 9). One exception to this was Miller, representing CORP, who presented a six-page brief on decriminalization to the Toronto hearing in January 1984 (Miller, 1984). The public release of the Fraser Report on April 24, 1985, sought to move prostitution indoors through creating a specific law against street prostitution, enabling the state regulation of brothels, allowing sex workers to work from home, and striking down the "living off the avails" of prostitution clause (Kinesis, 1985).

But in the wake of the 1984 federal election, the Fraser Report's recommendations were undermined by the newly elected Conservative government's disdain for sexual minorities and sex workers (Van Der Meulen and Durisin, 2018: 33). Key to their agenda was the introduction of Bill C-49 in 1985, which became entrenched in the Criminal Code as section 195.1 (later section 213) (Van Der Meulen et al., 2013: 9). The intention of the legislation was to enable law enforcement to lay charges against any and all forms of public communication related to sex work. As Section 195.1 also extended the notion of a public place to include vehicles, the power of police to enforce criminal charges against sex work was broadened (The Globe and Mail, 1985). It is in this context that Toronto's Cabbagetown became a site of civil unrest as wealthy property owners took it upon themselves to expunge sex workers from the neighborhood, drawing on Toronto City Council, the Metro Police services, and the media in their quest.

History and development of Cabbagetown

This conflict over citizenship rights emerged in the neighborhood of Cabbagetown, which had been "rapidly gentrifying" since the 1970s (Walks and August, 2008: 2603). Historically a large working-class community in the vicinity of Toronto's "central business

district (CBD)," Cabbagetown was the site of targeted urban renewal schemes throughout the 21st century (Lombardo, 2014: 6). During the 1930s, concerns over the deteriorating conditions of Cabbagetown and other areas led to the Ontario Lieutenant-Governor's Committee on Housing Conditions, which resulted in "slum clearing" and Canada's first Standard of Housing By-law (Brushett, 1999: 46). Responding to the Federal-Provincial Urban Renewal Program (1944) seeking to transform urban slums like Cabbagetown into more reputable enclaves, the poorest and southernmost part of the area was torn down in 1947 and replaced with Toronto's first public housing site, Regent Park (Rosa, 2018: 29). Despite its intended "revitalization" through the City's rent-geared-to income intervention, Regent Park remains an impoverished and low-income community (Purdy, 2003: 46, 67). Since the 1960s, Regent Park has been defined by increasing racial diversity, circulated into classist, racist, and moralistic claims about the "poverty, behavioral problems, and crime" produced by the city's innermost slum (87–88).

These designations, as well as an array of run-down Victorian homes in the area just north of the housing project, set the stage for a booming retail market in Cabbagetown north. By the early 1970s, Toronto was in its third phase of post-war urban redevelopment (Filion, 1988: 18). Both a municipally funded Toronto Neighbourhood Improvement Plan and a development program in collaboration with the federal government and the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation were underway in 1974. While the South of Carlton area was named on a list of 11 areas for potential intervention, neighborhood residents rejected the proposal, in effect securing development on their own terms (20). Cabbagetown had undergone post-war revitalization as semi-skilled laborers in the 1950s were bought out by white-collar professionals in the late 1960s and early 1970s, many of who were also gay men (Bouthillette, 1994: 74). White, middle-class gay men have had a "conspicuous involvement in gentrification" of urban cities where gay commercial venues occupy space adjacent to historically white and ethnic working-class residential areas (Knopp, 1990: 338–339). These adjacent residential spaces are key to the "dominant role that gay men (mainly white and middle class) played in the development and growth of gay villages" (Nash and Gorman-Murray, 2015: 87).

While conveniently located near Toronto's bustling Yonge Street, the CBD, and the gay and lesbian community space of Church Street, the relative privacy and sought-after Victorian architecture of Cabbagetown's residential streets provided a unique sense of intimacy for recent waves of urban homeowners (Holden, 1987a). The influx of professionals in the 1970s and 1980s drastically reduced and changed the population of the area, replacing multi-unit rentals with single dwelling private homes (CBC Archives, 2019; Rosa, 2018: 29). Anne-Marie Bouthillette's foundational research into gay gentrification in Cabbagetown yields this observation in 1991: "Residents celebrate the neighbourhood's varied character, and households and families, straight and gay, co-exist in a very friendly atmosphere. In fact, most residents agree that their neighbourhood resembles a small village in many ways, where 'villagers' share not only a common space and a common heritage, but also each other's lives: neighbours here are also friends" (Bouthillette, 1994: 76).

In close proximity to the impoverished and racialized community of Regent Park, the gentrification of Cabbagetown redefined the parameters of normative urban sexuality to include gay men whose status was underpinned by wealth and whiteness. Yet, as other sexuality studies scholars have observed, proximity to gay and lesbian community has not necessarily meant the inclusion of other sexual minorities, in particular sex workers (Hanhardt, 2013; Page, 2018; Ross, 2018). Rather, as Deborah Brock argues, the very "constitution" of urban middle-class spaces has often relied upon the exclusion of sex workers (Brock, 2009: 61). As was the case of Cabbagetown, the harmonious normativity that bridged divides across liberal articulations of sexual citizenship was achieved precisely through a growing community objective to expel outdoor sex workers from the area.

Policing the stroll: social and state surveillance of Cabbagetown, 1986-1987

In Toronto, 1986 ushered in targeted police sweeps seeking to enforce section 195.1's prohibition on communicating for the purposes of prostitution (Toronto Star, 1986a). At the end of January, 116 outdoor sex workers and 42 clients had been charged with communicating, with sentencing ranging from 35 dollars for a first offense, or a conviction of 6 months coupled with a two-thousand dollar fine (Tesher, 1986). By April, Metro Police's morality squad boasted of sweeping 50% of the previous 600-700 street workers out of the downtown area through laying 197 charges against male clients and 355 charges against women sex workers (Todd, 1986). Estimating that approximately 2500 sex workers were active at any time in Toronto, police reported that 100 of those workers were engaged in a legal business: escorts who made appointments by telephone and did not take clients in their own homes. On the other hand, police estimated that an additional 100 escort agencies were illegally operating, contravening the laws against procurement, profiting from sex workers' incomes, and operating bawdy-houses. As Sergeant Richard Brier, known as an "escort expert" claimed in a Toronto Star interview, the investigation of an agency could run anywhere from 2 weeks to 3 months, versus the immediacy of criminalization—and arrest statistics—granted by charging street workers under section 195.1. While indoor sex workers were not immune to the new legislation, outdoor sex workers were disproportionately targeted (Toronto Star, 1986b). As some street-based workers moved indoors to avoid arrest, access to class-based resources like a private dwelling, telephone line, imaging and advertising, or agency representation, were unattainable for many workers.

Contrary to the boasting of Toronto Metro Police on the efficacy of the new legislation in quashing prostitution, Valerie Scott condemned the communication law's assault on sex workers in an interview with the Toronto independent weekly *NOW Magazine* in August of 1986 (Wheeler, 1986: 5). She argued that outdoor sex workers were in reality moving to quieter areas to evade arrest—in particular, she noted the rise in workers at Ontario and Seaton Street in Cabbagetown that would later concern the SCA. As Scott described, the increased presence of police officers, both undercover and in uniform, presented deleterious threats to sex workers' business and bodily autonomy. Officers posing as sex workers or clients enhanced fears of arrest and eroded trust in the transaction (Thomas, 1986). Sex workers' safety strategies were further undermined as the new law forbade them from congregating with one another, making it more difficult to network, share information, and record license plates; these changes increased sex workers' vulnerability to risks of aggression and violence from clients.

An anti-prostitution police "blitz" later that month led to the arrest of 25 women, many of them minors (Donovan and Duffy, 1986). Metro Police's Juvenile Task Force teamed up with the morality squad and laid charges for 48 offenses, "including weapons charges, attempts to obstruct justice, and procuring." While two of the women charged pled guilty, Scott, on behalf of CORP, urged others to plead "not guilty, and back up the courts" (Scott, quoted in Monsebraaten, 1986). Dismayed by the extra-legal police tactics used against sex workers—including holding the workers overnight and releasing them on the condition of a 9 p.m. curfew-Scott and CORP organized a poster campaign to educate workers and civilians on the legislation and the attendant police harassment. Designed with flashy slogans like "Stop Whorebashing!" CORP aimed to distribute 500 posters across the downtown area. However, the signs quickly drew the ire of local politicians, in particular Aldermen Chris Korwyn-Kuczynski and Mike Walters, with Korwyn-Kuczynski instructing Toronto police to fine sex workers' two-thousand dollars if they were caught putting up the posters (The Toronto Sun, 1986). Following the arrest and violent assault of two CORP members for doing just that, CORP released a statement, "Whorebashing is a Woman's Issue!" in an appeal to feminists on the basis of violence against women (CORP, 1986b). In addition to the news of their own assaults, the poster listed the 25 recent arrests alongside the murders of two sex workers; it blatantly stated, "We are asking women to help women working Toronto's streets." CORP's statement lay bare the intersectional oppression sex workers faced, and the concerted efforts by municipal government and police to prevent sex workers from politically organizing.

Although I could find no evidence of any feminist organization explicitly supporting CORP's poster campaign, CORP continued to seek support from feminists in other ways. As Scott has reflected, alliance building with the women's movement "was really difficult" as "some of them were very good, but others... viewed us as... Well, they're women, but they're our dirty cousins'" (Scott, 2018: 8). Indeed, feminists since the late 1970s were grappling with how to theorize sex work, weighing their belief in women's rights to choose sexual liberation against an overarching ideology of prostitution and pornography as both cause and effect of violent patriarchy (Lewis, 1978a, 1978b). This heated debate was the driving force behind Challenging Our Images, a large conference on feminism and sexuality hosted by the Ontario Institute for the Studies in Education November 22-24, 1985 (Bell, 1987: 11). The Toronto conference emerged out of a conflict surrounding feminist ideology on pornography and prostitution, with CORP discouraging the Toronto International Women's Day Coalition from picketing pornography video rental shops on Yonge Street. As a common tactic of anti-pornography feminism in the 1980s, picketing was a public expression of feminisms' exclusion of sex workers, labeling them as patriarchal dupes or victims who required saving (McKenna, forthcoming). Valerie Scott reflects that this feminist perspective pervaded the conference organizing, making it difficult for sex workers to share in the agenda, an observation shared by a feminist reporter in *Broadside* the following month (Scott, 2018: 4; Stephen, 1986). When Scott, amongst other sex workers, was eventually invited to present at the conference, she took the opportunity to advance a sex workers' rights framework (Scott,

1987a). Like the infamous Barnard conference on sexuality 3 years prior, the conference's attempt to bridge the gap between sex workers and feminists—and those who were both—exposed rather than remedied the differences between those women present (Corbman, 2015).

There were some victories for CORP, most notably their membership in the National Action Committee for the Status of Women (NAC) in 1985. At the time, NAC was a highly influential, federally funded umbrella organization advocating for the adoption of all recommendations from the 1970 Report of the Royal Commission on the Status of Women. In 1985, CORP became the first sex worker rights group to attain membership in the national organization (Scott, 2018: 8). NAC was undergoing historic changes, in particular a reckoning with white hegemony, and CORP's demands for feminist action against Bill C-49 led to the development of a sex worker-led prostitution subcommittee in 1986 (Brock, 2009: 197n86; Nadeau, 2009: 42). Prior to the formation of the committee, CORP representatives Miller and Scott delivered an emergency resolution to the 1986 annual general meeting of NAC (CORP, 1986a). The resolution declared that "the passing of Bill C-49 and the recent targeting of prostitutes around the A.I.D.S. issue have created a hostile climate" requiring the dismantling of all legislation prohibiting sex work, and solidarity with sex workers as workers. Despite the statement that NAC "recognize the crucial role of prostitutes in establishing and carrying out their priorities as they struggle for empowerment in their working environment," the actual process of passing the resolution was both unenthusiastic and controversial. Vancouver-based anti-pornography and anti-violence activist Megan Ellis described its reception as reflective of "ambivalence in the women's movement, around the issue of prostitution, which we have been reluctant to confront" (Ellis, 1986). Many feminists within the NAC membership did not see prostitution as a legitimate profession, and still others maintained a view of prostitutes as victims of predatory men (Brock and Stephens, 1988; Wheeler, 1986). CORP activists took to the pages of the NAC Newsletter to argue that it was not pimps but the laws criminalizing prostitution, and the police enforcing them, that were the real dangers facing sex workers (Hotchkiss, 1986; Scott and Hotchkiss, 1986).

Reporting for the newly formed Prostitution Committee in NAC's October Newsletter, Lorraine Greaves asserted that, "the formation of the Committee is an obvious *first* step in NAC's attempt to build bridges" between feminists and sex workers (Greaves, 1986, emphasis added). By January 1987, Greaves felt that the Committee's goals of legal advocacy were overshadowed by the "need to...facilitate discussion on all aspects of prostitution," making changing the culture "within NAC and the women's movement at large" the "major work" of the Committee (Greaves, 1987). The Committee did make progress within NAC, preparing two more resolutions for the 1987 AGM, both opposing sex workers' forced testing of sexually transmitted diseases, and the criminalization of sex workers' partners through the "living off the avails" charge (Brock, 2009: 198n86). While these moves on behalf of the NAC Prostitution Committee members drew NAC in line with a formal position on decriminalization, efforts to decriminalize prostitution remained the primary effort of sex work activists and a limited circle of feminist and gay supporters (NAC, 1990; Zarzour, 1987). As Deborah Brock and Jennifer Stephen expressed in *Broadside* later that year, "We still have a long way to go toward articulating our differences, as feminists, around prostitution. Moreover, there's been very little action around prostitution on the part of feminists, while the cops, have been having a field day" (Brock and Stephen, 1988).

Indeed, the increased criminalization of street-based sex workers in Toronto in 1986 and 1987 was also legitimized by a heightened moral panic over sex workers as vectors of disease, in particular HIV/AIDS (Donovan 1987; Scott, 2018: 1; Wilkes, 1986). As sex work activists Anna-Louise Crago and Jenn Clamen describe, "sex workers, much like other communities considered at risk, faced discrimination linked to their perceived role in causing and spreading the virus" (2013: 151). The arrest of 53 women for communicating on March 19, 1987, and the administration of a curfew as a condition of their release, inspired CORP's press conference at City Hall on March 26 denouncing the arrests and demanding decriminalization (Rodgerson and Cockerline, 1987). The subsequent ruling of Toronto Provincial Court Judge Sydney Harris that the communication law was unconstitutional and used to "harass" sex workers might have been a turning point for CORP's campaign to decriminalize prostitution (Claridge, 1987). Instead, police continued their targeted neighborhood sweeps into the early summer (Millar, 1987; Thomas, 1987a).

The ramping up of arrests of sexual and gender minorities revealed an explicit discourse that linked sex workers and gay men as potential carriers of HIV/AIDS in the mainstream press (Shaw, 1987; Toronto Star, 1987b, 1987c). This panic was reflected in an increase in arrests of male sex workers and male clients (Thomas, 1987b; Toronto Star, 1987e). Despite mounting evidence that sex workers were in fact experts on safe sex, on 3 July, a ruling by Ontario Provincial Court Judge William Ross demanded that two women charged with communicating take mandatory HIV tests as a pre-condition of their judgment (Cockerline, 1987a: 44; Toronto Star, 1987d). On behalf of CORP, Cockerline lobbied government officials to recognize mandatory testing as a human rights violation and to stop spreading misinformation about the disease (1987b). Asserting itself as a leader in safe sex education and resources, CORP members shifted even more energy toward HIV/AIDS activism that fall, all the while leading the fight for decriminalization.

The white-painters of Cabbagetown

It is in this context that the South of Carlton Neighbourhood Association formed with the sole intent of driving sex workers from Cabbagetown. An emergent public discourse pitted sex workers against neighborhood residents, claiming that sex workers "forced" residents "to turn their homes into fortresses" in order to protect themselves from filth, danger, and violence (Toronto Star, 1987a). The "fear" that street-based sex work would lower property values was front and center in the minds of local residents, despite the fact that sex workers had been "doing business long before the white-painters moved into these areas" (Brecht, 1987). Yet from the perspective of Cabbagetown ratepayers, sex workers were not the only "victims" of the sex industry: urban neighborhoods were, too (Edwards, 1987). This view of sex workers as vectors of disease and as victims of violent patriarchy is used to justify the difference between sex workers (undeserving of rights) and citizens (deserving of rights). Through their mere presence as sexual outsiders within

the borders of private and municipal property lines, normative citizens perceive sex workers as a threat.

A sense of entitlement to space, place, and property crystallized into an exalted expression of citizenship by white, wealthy homeowners. Bolstered by anti-prostitution policing tactics-including increasing the number of arrests of male clients and demanding higher fines by the Courts-the public call to "get rid of the demand" found credibility in Cabbagetown (O'Neill, 1987; Toronto Star, 1987f). Spearheaded by local ratepayer Sandra Jackson—an up and coming realtor with Royal Lepage—the SCA began a neighborhood patrol to harass sex workers and their clients (Scrivener, 1987b).⁴ In their effort to control undesirable sexual practices, the SCA operationalized citizen patrolsalso known as morality squads—a tactic utilized against sex workers by gay men and wealthy residents in Vancouver in the 1980s and, paradoxically, against gay men cruising in the early 1970s in Toronto (Hube, 1971; Ross, 2018). At first glance, the Cabbagetown patrol practiced a "short-term strategy" to prohibit sex work in the neighborhood: incur media attention with matching anti-sex work swag and banners; stage noisy protests against sex workers and their clients; and threaten and humiliate clients through photographing their faces and license plates (Temple, 1987a). Determined to make the neighborhood a "'no-go' area for prostitutes, pimps, and johns," the SCA overtly demonstrated their utter disregard for the "people who were there first," signified by two SCA men forcibly dragging a woman down the street and out of the area (Sweet, 1987).

Behind the scenes, the SCA was more than a concerned neighborhood association, engaging in calculated efforts to gain parapolitical power. The SCA made it a priority to "lobby the city, police, and federal officials" to increase fines, arrests, and laws against sex workers and their clients (Scrivener, 1987a). Brandishing their status as wealthy tax-payers, the SCA explicitly criticized the city and law enforcement for not heeding their requests for the increased criminalization of prostitution, even threatening to stage a theatrical performance of "prostitutes" and "johns" in the more prestigious Rosedale and Forest Hill neighborhoods (Reid, 1987). By the end of November, Toronto Mayor Art Eggleton's vocal support of the SCA legitimized a record three-night police sweep of Cabbagetown, baiting and entrapping hundreds of male clients (Spears, 1987a). As one member of the SCA confessed after the raid, "The police let us know it was coming so that our patrols wouldn't get in their way" (McTaggart et al., 1987). Pleased with this successful collaboration with the city and law enforcement, the SCA pressed for maximum penalties for those charged and vowed to "monitor" their convictions (Holden, 1987b).

The SCA vigilante tactics not only influenced heightened police enforcement, but also persuaded Criminal Court judgments against clients (Watson, 1987). As Staff-Inspector Jim Clark, head of the Metro Police morality squad, stated: "We're getting so much heat from the residents in Cabbagetown that we decided to step up enforcement" (A5). Indeed, by November 1987, 2649 charges had been laid against sex workers and their clients, compared to 1178 charges in 1986. Occupying two spectator benches in the Provincial Court room in December of 1987, the SCA was rewarded for their vigilante efforts as Judge Lorenzo DiCecco made an unprecedented order: convicted clients could either donate money to the SCA, or do community service for SCA under the supervision of Jackson (Spears, 1987b). With thousands of dollars and hundreds of hours of indentured

labor at the SCA's disposal, Jackson gloated that DiCecco's recommendations were "exactly how justice should be meted out" (Jackson, 1987b). And yet, as the SCA used their judge-appointed funds to purchase new shovels and lawnmowers, repair porches and laneways, add fresh paint to their houses, and even set up a hot-line for other residents to report sex workers in their neighborhood—the group continued to press for harsher fines and laws against sex workers and their clients (Temple, 1987b). Reflecting on her decision to purchase a house in an area long known as a red light district, Jackson stated bluntly: "It's not like buying beside a glue factory. It's a moveable problem" (Jackson, 1987a).

Conclusion: Resisting the SCA's agenda of social forgetting

Sex workers have been subjected to criminalization and social exclusion through regulatory acts of intimidation, surveillance, and violence, coordinated efforts by the state, law enforcement, and citizen-subjects. Key to legitimizing the ongoing criminalization of sex work and the withholding of social resources to sex workers is an organized forgetting that sex workers are laborers deserving of dignity, rights, and justice. State, municipal, and neighborhood actions to remove sex workers from Cabbagetown between 1986 and 1987 resurface here as material, discursive, and political acts of violence against a particular group of sexual minorities relegated to the outskirts of society's "charmed circle." Caricatured as victims of patriarchy and vectors of disease, sex workers are seen as moveable and disposable within municipal "clean up" campaigns. As the targets of a vicious gentrifying campaign in Cabbagetown that went unremarked upon in either the queer or feminist press, sex workers were ill matched against the Canadian legislative frameworks that advanced sexual citizenship according to normative modes of inclusion.

Despite small victories at the grassroots level to establish solidarity with both queer and feminist organizations, neither group explicitly prioritized sex workers' rights. Nonetheless it is crucial to remember the ongoing resistance waged by sex workers and their small circle of allies, including members of the gay, lesbian, and women's liberation movements. The SCA may have pushed their anti-prostitution message on the streets, to the media, and in the courts, but other Toronto residents allied with sex workers and denounced the SCA and their tactics (Rodgerson, 1987; Shapcott, 1987; Smith, 1987). Sex worker activists, meanwhile, established a vast record of resistance as activists, lobbyists, writers, and archivists, creating a discourse through which their demand for decriminalization continues to be articulated in the present (Hotchkiss, 1987; Scott, 1987c). Scott's speech to the Police Commission on November 5, 1987, demonstrates the courage of sex worker activists in the face of state, police, and civic oppression. She declared,

Police control of prostitution is an absolute waste of money; all it does is give you guys a cushy job, at the expense of prostitutes' and human rights. We're made to suffer. And for what? A law that doesn't work. If people want less street soliciting then stop expecting the cops to help you. They can't. The only way to effect street soliciting is to let prostitutes work indoors, like any other business people, and without police interference. Decriminalize prostitution (Scott, 1987b: 2).

As the NAC Prostitution Committee recounted a few months later, "The difficulties surrounding police enforcement and neighbourhood vigilante groups have created a near-intolerable situation for women working in prostitution" (Stephen, 1988).

The surveillance of sex workers by the mainstream media, the SCA, and the Metro Police between 1986 and 1987 led to the successful convictions of thousands of sex workers and their clients. In November of 1987 alone, 442 clients were charged with violating section 195.1 of the Criminal Code (Goodman, 1987). The entrance of Metro Police into contract negotiations in November of 1986, demanding higher pay and pension contributions, haunts the background of this history (Clark, 1987). Raking in almost a quarter of the city's overall budget in 1986, the Metro Police demanded an additional 5.4% for 1987, bringing the total policing budget to \$367, 898, 200. With section 195.1 charges yielding a nearly one hundred percent arrest rate, policing sex workers was a clear strategy to prove the efficacy—and utility—of the police force (Scott, 1987b: 2). This tense history between policing, wealthy homeowners, the urban poor and/ or racialized, and sex workers remains a pressing issue today, begging the question—which forms of citizenship are deserving of justice?

Acknowledgments

I am indebted to Ryan Conrad for first alerting me to the CORP Papers at the CWMA, for sharing his research with me from the *Aids Activist History Project*, and for being a good friend and reader. I am grateful to the late Jamie Lee Hamilton for encouraging me to pursue this research. Thank you to Dan Irving and Mark Lipton for reading an earlier version and to Tom Hooper and Andil Gosine for sharing a panel where these ideas were first presented. Thank you to Katherine Friesen for lending me your Toronto Public Library card. None of this research would have been possible without the support of the archival technicians and librarians at the Special Collections at the University of Ottawa, in particular Véronique Paris, Marina Bokovay, and Marie Noël. And finally, I am grateful to the thoughtful feedback of the two anonymous reviewers. The responsibility of this work is mine alone.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/ or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This work was supported in part by the Killam Trusts; and the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council [#756-2020-0533].

ORCID iD

Emma McKenna D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7024-843X

Notes

- 1. BEAVER was the first sex worker organization in Canada. It formed in November 1977 in response to the police crackdown on massage parlors that followed the murder of Emanuel Jacques. See Brock, 2009: 43.
- 2. "White-painters" was a colloquial phrase used in the 1970s and 1980s to describe gentrification.
- 3. Notable exceptions were Aldermen Jack Layton and John Sewell, recommending the legalization of brothels and a revamping of police tactics.
- 4. Other vocal members of the SCA included Roger Davies, Dennis Magill, David McTaggart, Rollo Myers, Linda Shulz, Barry Smith, Susan Watts, and E. E. Wilson. While four of these members were in two heterosexual marriages, there is not clear evidence of other sexual orientations within SCA. There is also no documentation that any of the women were involved in the feminist movement.

References

Aroney E (2020) The 1975 sex workers' revolt: a narrative of influence. *Sexualities* 23(1–2): 64–80.
Baker A (1983) Prostitutes get forum to present complaints. *The Globe and Mail* 17 October, 4.
Bearchell C (1996) *Danny Cockerline*. Vancouver, BC: Walnet. Available at: https://walnet.org/97_walnut/danny_cockerline/c bearchell.html (accessed 10 August 2020).

- BEAVER Papers (n.d.). Canadian Women's Movement Archive Fonds 10-001, Series 1, File 3-70. Better End All Vicious Erotic Representation (BEAVER) Papers. Archives and Special Collections. Ottawa, ON: University of Ottawa.
- Belak B (2020) Bedford v. Canada: a breakthrough in the legal discourse. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance*. Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 48–56.
- Bell D and Binnie J (2002) Sexual citizenship: marriage, the market, and the military. In: Richardson D and Seidman S (eds) *Handbook of Gay and Lesbian Studies*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 443–462.
- Bell L (1987) Good Girls/Bad Girls: Sex Trade Workers and Feminists Face to Face. Toronto, ON: The Women's Press.
- Blackstone P (1986) Won't WAP porn anymore. Kinesis, November, 25.
- Bourgeois R (2018) Race, space, and prostitution: the making of settler colonial Canada. *Canadian Journal of Women and the Law* 30(3): 371–397.
- Bouthillette AM (1994) Gentrification by gay male communities: a case study of Toronto's Cabbagetown. In: Whittle S (ed) *The Margins of the City: Gay Men's Urban Lives*. Burlington, VT: Ashgate Publishing, 65–83.
- Brecht R (1987) Harsh law on prostitution not justified lawyer argues. Toronto Star, 28 March, A8.
- Brents B, Jackson S, and Hausbeck K (2009) *The State of Sex: Tourism, Sex and Sin in the New American Heartland.* New York, NY: Routledge.
- Brock DR (2009) *Making Work, Making Trouble: Prostitution as a Social Problem.* Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Brock D and Stephen J (1988) Which we is who? Broadside, January, 4.
- Bruckert C and Parent C (2018) *Getting Past 'the Pimp': Management in the Sex Industry*. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Brushett K (1999) "People and Government Travelling Together": community organization, urban planning and the politics of post-war reconstruction in Toronto 1943-1953. *Urban History Review* 27(2): 44–58.

Burstyn V (1985) Women Against Censorship. Vancouver & Toronto: Douglas & McIntyre.

- Butler J (1990) Gender Trouble: Feminism and the Subversion of Identity. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Butterfly (2018) Understanding migrant sex workers. Available at: https://576a91ec-4a76-459b-8d05-4ebbf42a0a7e.filesusr.com/ugd/5bd754_5826c5ca074f408988ee248d5f614219.pdf (accessed 17 December 2020).
- Cameron JJ (2018) *Reconsidering Radical Feminism: Affect and the Politics of Heterosexuality.* Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Canadian Alliance for Sex Work Law Reform (2017) Safety, dignity, equality: recommendations for sex work law reform in Canada. Available at: sexworklawreform.com/wp-content/uploads/ 2017/05/Executive-Summary.pdf (accessed 16 December 2020).
- CBC Archives (1967) Omnibus bill: 'There's no place for the state in the bedrooms of the nation.' *CBC Digital Archives*, 21 December. Available at: http://www.cbc.ca/player/play/1811727781 (accessed 3 July 2020).
- CBC Archives (2019) How gentrification shrunk a historic Toronto neighbourhood. Available at: https://cbc.ca/archives/how-gentrification-shrunk-a-historic-toronto-neighbourhood (accessed 21 August 2020).
- Chateauvert M (2013) Sex Workers Unite: A History of the Movement from Stonewall to Slutwalk. Boston, MA: Beacon Press.
- Claridge T (1987) Prostitution law ruled unconstitutional. The Globe and Mail, 15 May, A12.
- Clark W (1987) Pay, pension, big items in police contract talks. Toronto Star, 11 January, A1, A8.
- Clark LMG and Lewis DJ (1982) Rape: The Price of Coercive Sexuality. Toronto, ON: Women's Press.
- Cockerline D (1987a) Cops escalate entrapment: citizens form a group to support their local prostitutes' rights. Epicine, May, 43–44. Fonds 10-001, Series 1, File 418. Canadian Organization for the Rights of Prostitutes (CORP) Papers. Archives and Special Collections. University of Ottawa. (hereafter CORP Papers).
- Cockerline D (1987b) Letter to Mr. Krivy: the judicial council for provincial judges. 17 July, CORP Papers.
- Cockerline D and Redwood R (1987) Safer sex: make it your business. CORP Papers.
- Cole SG (1993) Pornography and the Sex Crisis. Toronto, ON: Second Story Press.
- Cole SG (1995) Power Surge: Sex, Violence, and Pornography. Toronto, ON: Second Story Press.
- Corbman R (2015) The scholars and the feminists: the Barnard sex conference and the history of the institutionalization of feminism. *Feminist Formations* 27(3): 49–80.
- CORP (n.d.) CORPL constitution. CORP Papers.
- CORP (1986a) CORP emergency resolution. CORP Papers.
- CORP (1986b) "Whorebashing is a Women's Issue!" Broadsheet. CORP Papers.
- Cossman B (2014) Censor, resist, repeat: a history of censorship of gay and lesbian sexual representation in Canada. *Duke Journal of Gender Law & Policy* 21: 45–66.
- Cossman B, Bell S, Gottell L, et al. (1997) Bad Attitude/s on Trial: Pornography, Feminism, and the Butler Decision. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Crago AL and Clamen J (2013) Ne dans le redlight: the sex workers' movement in Montreal. In: Van Der Meulen E, Durisin EM and Love V (eds) Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press, 147–164.
- Dever M (2017) Archives and new modes of feminist research. *Australian Feminist Studies* 32(91–92): 1–4.
- Donovan K (1987) 82 women arrested by police in sweep of prostitution areas. Toronto Star, 23 March, A6.

- Donovan K and Duffy A (1986) Two plead guilty to prostitution in clampdown on street sex. *Toronto Star*, 23 August, A10.
- Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (2020) Contextualizing sex work: challenging discourses and confronting narratives. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance.* Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 3–24.
- Edwards P (1987) Cabbagetown residents angry over prostitutes on their streets. *Toronto Star*, March 28, A8.
- Eichorn K (2013) *The Archival Turn in Feminism: Outrage in Order*. Philadelphia, PA: Temple University Press.
- Ellis M (1986) Prostitution. Kinesis, September, 11.
- Farley M (2003) Prostitution, Trafficking, and Traumatic Stress. Binghamton, NY: Hawforth Press.
- Ferris S (2015) *Street Sex Work and Canadian Cities: Resisting the Dangerous Order*. Edmonton, AB: University of Alberta Press.
- Filion P (1988) The neighbourhood improvement plan. Urban History Review 17(1): 16-28.
- Gall G (2006) *Sex Worker Organizing: An International Study*. London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan Limited.
- Godard B (2002) Feminist periodicals and the production of cultural value: the Canadian context. *Women's Studies International Forum* 25(2): 209–223.
- Goodhand M (2017) Runaway Wives and Rogue Feminists: The Origins of the Women's Shelter Movement in Canada. Halifax, NS: Fernwood Publishing.
- Goodman R (1987) Should star name convicted johns? Toronto Star, 19 December, D2.
- Greaves L (1986) Forum on prostitution. *Feminist Action/Action Feministes: News From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women*, October, 6.
- Greaves L (1987) Forum on prostitution. Feminist Action/Action Feministes: News From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, January, 8.
- Greer S and Orleans P (1962) The mass society and the parapolitical structure. *American Sociological Review* 27(5): 634–646.
- Guberman C and Wolfe M (1985) No Safe Place: Violence Against Women and Children. Toronto, ON: Women's Press.
- Hamilton JL (2014) The golden age of prostitution: one woman's personal account of an outdoor brothel in Vancouver, 1975-1984. In: Irving D and Rupart R (eds) *Trans Activism in Canada: A Reader*. Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars Press, 27–32.
- Hanhardt CB (2013) Safe Space: Gay Neighborhood History and the Politics of Violence. Durham, UK: Duke University Press.
- Hemmings C (2011) Why Stories Matter: The Political Grammar of Feminist Theory. Durham, UK: Duke University Press.
- Hesford V (2013) Feeling Women's Liberation. Durham, UK: Duke University Press.
- Hill A (2017) The rhetoric of modern-day slavery: analogical links and historical kinks in the United Kingdom's anti-trafficking plan. *philoSOPHIA* 7(2): 241–260.
- Holden A (1987a) Traditional and new lifestyles mix in diverse Church-Wellesley area. *Toronto Star*, 24 August, A6.
- Holden A (1987b) Action group delighted by prostitution sweep. Toronto Star, 30 November, A2.
- Hooper T (2014) "More than two is a crowd": mononormativity and gross indecency in the criminal code, 1981-82. *Journal of Canadian Studies* 48(1): 53–81.
- Hooper T (2019) Queering '69: the recriminalization of homosexuality in Canada. Canadian Historical Review 100(2): 257–273.

- Hooper T (2020) 'The state's key to the bedroom door': queer perspectives on Pierre Elliot Trudeau's 'Just Society' in an era of bathhouse raids. In: Dummitt C and Sethna C (eds) No Place for the State: The Origins and Legacies of the 1969 Omnibus Bill. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press, 101–120.
- Hotchkiss R (1986) Sexual prostitution & Bill C-49: where does the validity lie? Feminist Action/ Action Feministes: News From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, October, 7.
- Hotchkiss R (1987) Letter to Attorney General Ian Scott. 16 December, CORP Papers.
- Hube R (1971) Toronto civilian park patrol. The Body Politic, 9.
- Jackson S, quoted in Valpy M (1987a) A classic problem in red-light area. *The Globe and Mail*, 23 November, A8.
- Jackson S, quoted in Temple J (1987b) Judge's offbeat sentence called into question. *Toronto Star*, 12 December, A1.
- James S (2012) Hookers in the house of the lord (1983). In: Sex, Race, and Class—The Perspective of Winning: A Selection of Writings, 1952-2011. Oakland, CA: PM Press, 110–129.
- Janovicek N (2007) No Place to Go: Local Histories of the Battered Women's Shelter Movement. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Jeffrey LA (2004) Prostitution as public nuisance: prostitution policy in Canada, The Politics of Prostitution. In: Outshoorn J (ed) *The Politics of Prostitution: Women's Movement, Democratic States, and the Globalization of Sex Commerce.* New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 83–102.
- Jordan T (2010) Branching out: second-wave feminist periodicals and the archive of Canadian women's writing. *ESC: English Studies in Canada* 36(2/3): 63–90.
- Kempadoo K and Doezma J (1998) Global Sex Workers': Rights, Resistance, and Redefinition. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Kempadoo K and McFayden N (2017) Challenging Trafficking in Canada: Policy Brief. Toronto, ON: Centre for Feminist Research at York University.
- Khan U (2020) Homosexuality and prostitution: a tale of two deviances. *University of Toronto Law Journal* 70(3): 285–303.
- Kinesis (1977) Leave it to BEAVER. Kinesis, December, 6.
- Kinesis (1985) Fraser committee reports on porn and prostitution. Kinesis, May, 1.
- Kinsman G (2020) Not a gift from above: the mythology of homosexual law reform and the making of neoliberal queer histories. In: Dummitt C and Sethna C (eds) No Place for the State: The Origins and Legacies of the 1969 Omnibus Bill. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press, 74–97.
- Kinsman G and Gentille P (2010) *The Canadian War on Queers: National Security as Sexual Regulation.* Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia Press.
- Knopp L (1990) Some theoretical implications of gay involvement in an urban land market. *Political Geography Quarterly* 9(4): 337–352.
- Lacombe D (1994) *Blue Politics: Pornography and the Law in the Age of Feminism.* Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Lakeman L (2019) Lee Lakeman on Red Hot Video, the Wimmin's Fire Brigade and the Struggle against Pornography. In: Vancouver Rape Relief and Women's Shelter. Available at: www. rapereliefshelter.bc.ca/learn/resources/podcast-lee-lakeman-red-hot-video-wimmins-fire-brigadeand-struggle-against-pornography (accessed 31 May 2020).
- Lakeman L, Lee A and Jay S (2004) Resisting the promotion of prostitution in Canada: a view from Vancouver Rape Relief Women's Shelter. In: Stark C and Whisnant R (eds) Not For Sale: Feminists Resisting Prostitution and Pornography. North Melbourne: Spinifex Press, 210–251.

- Lebovitch A and Ferris S (2019) Sex Work Activism in Canada: Speaking Out, Standing up. Winnipeg: ARP Books.
- Lewis DJ (1978a) Pornography: developing feminist perspectives. Kinesis, 10 October, 12, 13.
- Lewis DJ (1978b) Prostitution: a difficult problem for the movement. Kinesis, November, 6-7.
- Lombardo N (2014) White-collar workers and neighbourhood change: Jarvis Street in Toronto, 1880-1920. Urban History Review 43(1): 5–37.
- Mac J and Smith M (2018) *Revolting Prostitutes: The Fight for Sex Workers' Rights.* New York, NY: Verso Press.
- Maggie's (2019) Maggies: the Toronto sex workers action project: about. Available at: https://www. maggiesto.org/about (accessed 3 August 2020).
- McAllister ML (2004) *Governing Ourselves? the Politics of Canadian Communities*. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- McKenna (forthcoming) An assumption of shared fear: feminism, sex work, and the sex wars in 1980s *Kinesis*. In: Campbell L, Dawson M and Gidney C (eds) *Activism and Affect: Second-Wave Feminism and the History of Emotions*. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- McTaggart D, quoted in Valpy M (1987) Track patrol fights to reclaim streets. *The Globe and Mail*, 4 December, A8.
- Millar C (1987) 21 arrested in sweep of homosexual prostitutes. Toronto Star, 5 June, A7.
- Miller P (1984) CORPS Position Paper Presented to the Fraser Committee on Pornography and Prostitution. *CORP Papers*.
- Minister of Supply and Services (1985) Pornography and Prostitution in Canada, Report of the Special Committee on Pornography and Prostitution. Ottawa, ON: Minister of Supply and Services.
- Morgan D (1983) Prostitution: the street scene: accord sought on ways to curb soliciting. *The Globe and Mail*, 1 December, 12.
- NAC (1990) Prostitution Brief, presented by Deborah Brock. *Feminist Action/Action Feministes:* News From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, February, 3.
- Nadeau MJ (2009) Rebuilding the house of Canadian feminism: NAC and the racial politics of participation. In: Bashevkin S (ed) Opening Doors Wider: Women's Political Engagement in Canada. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press, 33–50.
- Nash CJ (2006) Toronto's gay village (1969-1982): plotting the politics of gay identity. *The Canadian Geographer/Le Geographe canadian* 50(1): 1–16.
- Nash CJ (2014) Consuming sexual liberation: gay business, politics, and Toronto's barracks bathhouse raids. *Journal of Canadian Studies* 48(1): 82–105.
- Nash CJ and Gorman-Murray A (2015) Recovering the gay village: a comparative historical geography of urban change and planning in Toronto and Sydney. *Historical Geography* 43: 84–105.
- O'Neill D (1987) Higher fines urged for prostitutes' clients. Toronto Star, 16 October, F20.
- Page MM (2018) Fighting for Homewood: gentrification and the history of violent struggle over trans sex workers' strolls in Canada. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance.* Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 272–280.
- Purdy S (2003) "Ripped off" by the system: housing policy, poverty, and territorial stigmatization in Regent Park Housing Project, 1951-1991. *Labour/Le Travail* 52: 45–108.
- Pyryeskina J (2018) "A remarkably dense historical and political juncture": Anita Bryant, The Body Politic, and the Canadian Gay and Lesbian Community in January 1978. *Canadian Journal of History* 53(1): 58–85.

- Rayside D (1988) Gay rights and family values: the passage of Bill 7 in Ontario. *Studies in Political Economy* 26(1): 109–147.
- Regab IA, Blum A and Murphy MJ (1981) Representation in neighborhood organizations. Social Development Issues 5(2/3): 62–73.
- Reid S (1987) Prostitution protest may move to Rosedale. Toronto Star, 23 November, A2.
- Rodgerson G (1987) Arrests of 21 men example of harassment. Toronto Star, 19 June, A20.
- Rodgerson G and Cockerline D (1987) CORPS Press Conference Announcement, March 23, CORP Papers.
- Rodgerson G and Waldorf L (1985) Censorship as a civil right. The Body Politic, April, 11.
- Rosa V (2018) Social citizenship and urban revitalization in Canada. Canadian Journal of Urban Research 27(2): 25–36.
- Ross BL (1995) *The House that Jill Built: A Lesbian Nation in Formation*. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Ross BL (2010) Sex and (Evacuation from) the City: the moral and legal regulation of sex workers in Vancouver's West end, 1975-1985. *Sexualities* 13(2): 197–218.
- Ross BL (2018) Whorganizers and gay activists: histories of convergence, contemporary currents of divergence, and the promise of non-normative futures. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance*. Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 256–271.
- Ross BL and Sullivan R (2012) Tracing lines of horizontal hostility: how sex workers and gay activists battled for space, voice, and belonging in Vancouver, 1975-1985. *Sexualities* 15(5/6): 604–621.
- Rubin G (2012) Thinking sex: notes for a radical theory of the politics of sexuality. In: Naugler D (ed) Canadian Perspectives in Sexuality Studies: Identities, Experiences, and the Contexts of Change. Don Mills, ON: Oxford University Press Canada, 39–59.
- Rudland L (1984) Views change on prostitution. Kinesis, February, 3.
- Rupps R (1984) Injunction on hookers. Kinesis, July-August, 1, 3.
- Sayers N (2018) Municipal regulation of street-based prostitution and the impacts on Indigenous women: a necessary discussion. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance*. Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 57–64.
- Scott V, quoted in Monsebraaten L (1986) Prostitutes begin blitz on 'vicious' laws. Toronto Star, 28 August, A7.
- Scott V (1987a) C-49: a new wave of oppression. In: Bell L (ed) Good Girls/Bad Girls: Sex Trade Workers and Feminists Face to Face. Toronto, ON: The Women's Press, 100–103.
- Scott V (1987b) Speech to the police commission. 5 November, 2, CORP Papers.
- Scott V (1987c) Take prostitution out of the criminal code. Toronto Star, 12 December, D3.
- Scott V, interviewed by Conrad R and Kinsman G (2018) Interview–T69. *AIDS Activist History Project* 1, 18 May, 6.
- Scott V and Hotchkiss R (1986) Forum on prostitution. *Feminist Action/Action Feministes: News* From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, December, 7.
- Scrivener L (1987a) Hookers haunt homes along the track. Toronto Star, 25 October, A14.
- Scrivener L (1987b) Declaring war on prostitution fed-up Cabbagetown residents vow to take back their streets. *Toronto Star*, November 22, A3.
- Seidman S (2001) From identity to queer politics: shifts in normative heterosexuality and the meaning of citizenship. *Citizenship Studies* 5(3): 321–328.
- Sethna C and Dummitt C (2020) No Place for the State: The Origins and Legacies of the 1969 Omnibus Bill. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.

Sethna C and Hewitt C (2018) Just watch us: RCMP surveillance of the women's liberation movement in cold war Canada. Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queens University Press.

Shapcott M (1987) Downtown vigilantes harass area residents. *Toronto Star*, 20 November, A22. Shaw P (1987) 22 arrested men carried condoms. *Toronto Star*, 20 July, A16.

Smith CA (1987) Vigilantes more abhorrent than hookers. Toronto Star, 5 December 1987, D3.

- Smith M (1998) Social movements and equality seeking: the case of gay liberation in Canada. Canadian Journal of Political Science 31(2): 285–309.
- Smith M (2014) Interview with Chris Bearchell, Lasqueti Island, 1996. Journal of Canadian Studies 48(1): 252–275.
- Sorfleet A (1997) A brief history of sex worker activism. Toronto, ON: Walnet Available at: https:// walnet.org/csis/groups/swat/torontohistory.html (accessed 10 August 2020).
- Spears T (1987a) Red light sweep nets 400 arrests. Toronto Star, 28 November, A3.
- Spears T (1987b) Clean up used condoms or go to jail judge orders men who sought prostitutes. *Toronto Star*, 11 December, A1.
- Stephen J (1986) The High Price of Prostitution. Broadside, December, 4.
- Stephen J (1988) Review panel to receive NAC policy on prostitution. Feminist Action/Action Feministes: News From the National Action Committee on the Status of Women, February, 8.

Stiletto (1990) Stiletto: communicating for the purpose of prostitution. AIDS activist history project. Available at: https://aidsactivisthistory.omeka.net/items/show/759 (accessed 3 August 2020).

- Sullivan B (2010) When (some) prostitution is legal: the impact of law reform on sex work in Australia. *Journal of Law and Society* 37(1): 85–104.
- Sullivan R (2014) *Bonnie Sherr Klein's Not a Love Story*. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press. Sweet L (1987) Wrong way to rid area of prostitutes. *Toronto Star*, 27 November, B1.
- Temple J (1987a) Downtown residents protest prostitution. Toronto Star, 8 November, A21.
- Temple J (1987b) 'Johns' trash duty called too easy. Toronto Star, 18 December, A6.
- Tesher E (1986) Can our new law halt the selling of sex on streets? Toronto Star, 26 January, A6.
- The Body Politic (1978) Bawdy-house or not? Truxx trial begins. The Body Politic, June/July, 6.
- The Globe and Mail (1983) Plan to license prostitutes refused by metro exec. *The Globe and Mail*, 5 October, 3.
- The Globe and Mail (1985) Police approve of anti-prostitution bill. *The Globe and Mail*, 31 October, A4.
- The Toronto Sun (1986) Hooker signs put aldermen in blue funk. The Toronto Sun, 28 August, 26.
- Thobani S (2007) *Exalted Subjects: Studies in the Making of Race and Nation in Canada.* Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Thomas GJ (1987a) 13-year old girl among 56 held on sex charges. Toronto Star, 29 May, A3.
- Thomas GJ (1987b) 23 men arrested in the 'track' as police fight male prostitution. *Toronto Star*, 10 July, A3.
- Thomas J (1986) Three policewomen decoys assist in prostitution arrests. *Toronto Star*, 8 May, A7. Todd P (1986) Prostitution: off street, into yellow pages. *Toronto Star*, 27 April, A8.
- Toronto Star (1986a) Prostitutes will go underground critics believe. Toronto Star, 26 January, A6.
- Toronto Star (1986b) Prostitution charges follow raid on dating service in Yorkville. *Toronto Star*, 27 February, A7.
- Toronto Star (1987a) School head must pick up used condoms in downtown 'track' area, crown tells judge. *Toronto Star*, 27 March, A6.
- Toronto Star (1987b) Metro transvestite [sic] jailed 90 days. Toronto Star, 29 April, F7.
- Toronto Star (1987c) 79 men held downtown in soliciting swoop. Toronto Star, 28 May, A6.

Toronto Star (1987d) Prostitutes and AIDS. Toronto Star, 7 July, A14.

Toronto Star (1987e) 124 men charged in prostitution sweep. Toronto Star, 24 July, A3.

Toronto Star (1987f) Police arrest, charge 110 men in sweep against prostitution. *Toronto Star*, 23 October, A7.

Valverde M (1985) Sex, Power, and Pleasure. Toronto, ON: Women's Press.

- Valverde M (2018) Canadian feminism and sex work law: a cautionary tale. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance*. Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 247–255.
- Van Der Meulen E and Durisin EM (2018) Sex work policy: tracing historical and contemporary developments. In: Durisin EM, Van Der Meulen E and Bruckert C (eds) *Red Light Labour: Sex Work, Regulation, Agency, and Resistance*. Toronto, ON: UBC Press, 27–47.
- Van Der Meulen E, Durisin EM and Love V (2013) Introduction. In: Van Der Meulen E, Durisin EM and Love V (eds) Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada. Vancouver, BC: UBC Press, 1–25.

Van Loon M (1984) ASP in god's house. Kinesis, September, 3.

- Walks A and August M (2008) The factors inhibiting gentrification in areas with little non-market housing: policy lessons from the Toronto experience. *Urban Studies* 45(12): 2594–2625.
- Watson P (1987) \$150 fines against 'johns' called mere 'slap on wrist'. *Toronto Star*, 15 December, A5.
- Wheeler G (1986) Crackdown on soliciting sparks hookers' organizing. NOW *Magazine*, 7 August, 5, 9.
- Wilkes J (1986) 60% of prostitutes driven from street, police say. Toronto Star, 16 October, A7.
- York G (1983) Aldermen fail to sway police on ways to curb prostitution. *The Globe and Mail*, 15 November, 5.
- Zarzour K (1987) Women's groups debate attack plan. Toronto Star, 11 May, C1.

Cases

Hutt v R (1978) 82 DLR (3d) 95. Canada (Attorney General) v. Bedford (2013) SCC 72, [2013] 3 SCR 1101.

Legislation

Criminal Law Amendment Act S.C. (1968-69) Criminal Law Amendment Act S.C. (1968-69) c. 38.
Bill C-49 (1985) An Act to amend the Criminal Code (prostitution), 1st Session, 33rd Parliament (R.S.C. 1985, c. 51 (1st Supp.)).

Bill C-36 (2014) Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act, SC 2014, c. 25.

Emma McKenna is an Honorary Killam postdoctoral fellow in English and Film Studies at the University of Alberta and a SSHRC postdoctoral fellow in Criminology at the University of Ottawa. Her work can be found in *Hypatia: Journal of Feminist Philosophy; Women: A Cultural Review; Atlantis: Journal of Gender, Culture, and Social Justice; Review of Education, Pedagogy, and Cultural Studies;* and *Journal of Gender Studies.* She is the author of the poetry book *Chenille or Silk.*